ENVIRONMENTAL SCRUTINY COMMITTEE
17th December, 2001

Meeting commenced:
1.30 p.m. 
"
ended:
5.30 p.m.
PRESENT:
Councillor Lightup - in the Chair

Councillors Holt, Salmon, Wallsworth and Wordsworth
The following Members also attended at the invitation of the Chairman with regard to the items connected with their respective Lead/Deputy duties.

Councillors Hunt, Lancaster and Smyth 

53.
MINUTES OF PROCEEDINGS


The minutes of the meeting held on 19th November, 2001, were signed by the Chairman as a correct record.

54.
MATTERS ARISING


Minute 44 - Environmental Scrutiny Committee Workplan
Russell Bernstein reported that representatives of Railtrack would attend the meeting of the Scrutiny Committee to be held on 18th February, 2002.

RESOLVED:
THAT the information be noted.

55.
COUNCIL CONSTITUTION - ROLE OF SCRUTINY COMMITTEES
The Head of Law and Administration reported on the role of the Scrutiny Committees and their links with the Executive in relation to:

· Call in of key decisions.

· General exceptions.

· Special urgency matters.

· Urgent decisions outside the budget and policy framework.

· Call in of decisions outside the budget or policy framework


RESOLVED:
THAT the report be noted.

56.
ENVIRONMENTAL SCRUTINY COMMITTEE WORKPLAN - UPDATE
Mr. R. Bernstein reported that (a) it was anticipated that service plans would be considered at the next meeting of the Committee and (b) a selection process for the Scrutiny Manager and Support Officers would commence in the New Year.

RESOLVED:
THAT the information be noted.

57.
PLANNING AND BUILDING CONTROL FUNDAMENTAL BEST VALUE REVIEW:


UPDATE REPORT
The Director of Development Services submitted a report containing details of the Planning and Building Control Best Value Review.  

It was indicated that the Review was in its early stages and that the Terms of Reference, the work programme and the areas that should be covered as part of the Review had now all been agreed.  

Reference was made to the recently published Ombudsman case.  

RESOLVED:
(1) THAT the report be noted.



(2) THAT a report on the recently publicised Ombudsman case be submitted at a future meeting of this Committee.

58.
MAINTENANCE OF THE HIGHWAY/STREET CARE REVIEW UPDATE REPORT
The Director of Development Services submitted a report containing details of the Maintenance of the Highway/Street Care Review.  

It was reported that (a) the analysis work had now been undertaken, (b) actions arising from the Chief Executive Challenge Day were now being implemented, and (c) the Best Value Inspection Service had carried out an interim inspection and a Challenge meeting had been held on 13th December, to present their findings, which in the main had been positive.  

RESOLVED:
THAT the report be noted.

59.
FOOTPATHS (EASE OF USE) BEST VALUE PERFORMANCE INDICATOR
The Director of Development Services submitted a report containing details of the standard methodology used to obtain the Best Value Performance Indicator for the Ease of Use of Footpaths and the results of the 2001/2002 survey, which indicated that as there were still a number of unlawful obstructions on public rights of way within 

Salford, the performance indicator was below target, however it was explained that many of these were longstanding problems which took an enormous amount of officer time and money to resolve. 

It was reported that appropriate works to install a number of signs and waymarkers for the whole of the network would be carried out in 2002/3, the costs of which would be approximately £21,000 and would be met from the Highways Maintenance Revenue Budgets and this would assist the City Council in meeting its performance indicator targets on footpaths.

RESOLVED:
THAT the report be noted.

60.
UPDATE ON THE CLEANSING OF GULLIES AND DRAINS
The Director of Development Services submitted a report containing details of the steps taken so far to improve the highway gully emptying and drainage operations.

Reference was made to the issue of gully emptying on the non-adopted highway which still needed to be addressed.

RESOLVED:
(1) THAT the existing service provided on housing roads should continue as at present whilst officer meetings are held to ascertain and apportion costs.



(2) THAT gully cleansing on private streets should cease unless funding is secured from the appropriate Street Manager.



(3) THAT the existing steps already taken be noted.

61.
SUPPLEMENTARY PLANNING GUIDANCE
The Director of Development Services submitted a report containing details of the policies and standards set out in the Draft Supplementary Planning Guidance for (a) house extensions, (b) trees (protection and planting) and (c) an enforcement charter, the contents of which had been approved by Cabinet for the purposes of consultation. 

RESOLVED:
THAT the report be noted.

62.
MATTERS ARISING FROM A COMMUNITY COMMITTEE - REMOVAL OF GRAFFITI 
The Director of Environmental Services submitted a report containing details of a response to an issue raised at the Swinton Community Committee on the removal of graffiti and the time taken to resolve complaints of this nature..  

Mr. D. Tinker reported (a) on the procedure used in dealing with such complaints and how work was prioritised, (b) that over 90% of requests in 1999/2000 were dealt with within three working days, however in May of this year, the graffiti removal power wash machine had become inoperable and it was early December before a new hot power wash machine was acquired, which had resulted in a slower service response during the latter part of the year, and (c) that officers would be continue to monitor the effectiveness, speed and operation of the new machine

RESOLVED:
(1) THAT the report be noted.



(2) THAT an update report be submitted at the Scrutiny Committee in March, 2002.

63.
THE DOG WARDEN SERVICE
The Director of Environmental Services submitted a report containing details of the review of the Dog Warden Service which addressed focus areas identified by the Scrutiny Panel at the start of the Highways and Street Care Best Value Review, such as (a) the role of outsourcing and/or a partnership approach to improve the service performance, (b) the need to reassess how certain areas of service which had lapsed or not been implemented due to financial restrictions, could be delivered if these services were considered to be priority or core areas and (c) benchmarking the approach to delivering services at comparable authorities. 

RESOLVED:
THAT the decisions taken by Cabinet to (i) externalise the Dog Warden Service to the Leigh Animal Sanctuary, on a two year contract, at an annual cost of £44,975 which would provide an enhanced service, (ii) award an annual increase in the budget of £9,465 and (iii) agree a further one off payment of £20,000 which was required to bring in the powers of the Dog (Fouling of Land) Act 1996, be endorsed.

64.
EUROPEAN AND UK INITIATIVES TO REDUCE AND RECYCLE


PACKAGING WASTE
The Director of Environmental Services submitted a report containing details of (a) how the UK and other European Countries were addressing the issue of reducing the amount of packaging waste being produced with specific reference to the Green Dot Scheme operated in Germany and the UK's Packaging Directive and (b) proposals to introduce a hypothecated litter tax on packaging.

RESOLVED:
(1) THAT the report be noted.



(2) THAT the report be referred to Council for consideration.

65.
MISSED BINS ANALYSIS
The Director of Environmental Services submitted a report containing details of the quarterly missed bin returns from 7th August to 27th November, 2001.


RESOLVED:
THAT the report be noted.

66.
NEW DEVELOPMENTS IN PRIVATE SECTOR HOUSING - HOME SWAPS


AND LANDLORD ACCREDITATION

The Director of Housing Services submitted a report containing details of progress to date in developing new processes to combat problems associated with Private Sector Housing in the City.

Mr. B. Osborne gave a presentation on two new initiatives, (a) Homeswaps which was a new process for assisting homeowners trapped in negative equity properties in areas of low demand and (b) Land Accreditation, which was a new process for improving the performance of Private Sector Landlords operating in the City.

RESOLVED:
THAT the report and the presentation be noted.

67.
LENGTH OF TIME PROPERTY DEMOLISHED ONCE ACQUIRED

RESOLVED:
THAT this report be deferred to allow for further information to be obtained.

68.
REVISED TERMS OF REFERENCE FOR THE YEAR 2/3 BEST VALUE REVIEW


OF EDUCATION AND LEISURE, COMMUNITY AND SOCIAL SERVICES AND


ENVIRONMENTAL SERVICES PASSENGER TRANSPORT

The Chief Executive submitted a report containing details of the revised Terms of Reference for the Passenger Transport Best Value Review.  

RESOLVED:
THAT the revised Terms of Reference to the Passenger Transport Best Value Review be approved.

69.
SEASONAL GREETING

The Chairman wished Members and Officers a Merry Christmas and a Happy New Year.
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